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NEW FOREST ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS
Minutes of the Meeting of the New Forest Association of Local Councils held in the NFDC 

Council Chamber, Appletree Court, Lyndhurst SO43 7PA on 17 October 2019 at 7.00pm
Parish/Town Council




Name









Ashurst & Colbury




Caroline Hubbard








Clive White

Bramshaw





Sue Bennison

Burley






Peter Egerton

Brockenhurst





John Korbey – Vice Chairman







Peter Wales

Copythorne





Simon Lucas
East Boldre





Michael Husband

Exbury & Lepe





Gillian Hare








Peter Hayward-Broomfield

Fawley






Steve Postlethwaite

Godshill





Bev Cornish








Richard Fell
Hale






Ian Gemmell

Hyde






Giles Dolphin

Hythe & Dibden





Rebecca Clark








Philip Dowd

Lyndhurst





George Bisson – Chairman

Marchwood





Alison Hoare


Milford






Graham Wells


Minstead





Richard Taylor 








Bill Andrews

Netley Marsh





Les Puttock 









Mike Welbourn


New Milton





Graham Flexman – Coordinator

Ringwood





John Haywood

Sway






Peter Dance
New Forest National Park



Steve Avery

New Forest District Council



Barry Rickman, Dianne Andrews







Nikki Swift, Sarah Jennings
Hampshire Constabulary



Paul Markham – Chief Inspector

Plus 15 other representatives already in attendance from previous Electoral Review meeting
1.          Chairman’s Announcements
The Chairman welcomed 40 attendees with over 20 local councils represented, plus Cllr Barry Rickman - Leader of NFDC, Cllr Diane Andrews - NFDC Portfolio Holder, Steve Avery - Director of NFNPA plus Paul Markham, newly appointed Chief Inspector for the New Forest who will be introduced by Nikki Swift from the Safer New Forest Partnership.
2.       
Minutes

The Minutes of the last meeting held on 18 July 2019 were approved by those present, and the Chairman, Cllr George Bisson duly signed the minutes as a correct record.
3.       
Question & Answer Session

The Chairman welcomed Glenn Peacey, HCC Superfast Broadband Programme Manager and Andy Harding, Assistant Highways Manager from Hampshire Highways who had agreed to answer members questions, as summarized over the page.
Andy dealt with a variety of questions especially from smaller parishes regarding the repair of roads and verges in the National Park in the face of various constraints placed on materials and road widths etc. Members asked for a possible route of escalation for reporting of highways defects for local councillors that circumvented the standard methods of reporting and recognised that councillors naturally did a degree of prioritisation, but advice is to use https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/roadmaintenance/roadproblems
Glenn reported that 94% of New Forest district properties were now on “Fibre to Cabinet” broadband internet as opposed to 97% in the HCC area as a whole. The current focus is on hard-to-access locations e.g. Fritham. There will be a focus on rolling out more “Fibre to Premises” broadband across the Forest. The GIGA voucher scheme was mentioned.
The Chairman thanked both representatives for attending/addressing members questions. The Co-Ordinator was asked to write to HCC and NFNPA about the Partnership Plan for the New Forest dated November 2015 as it had action point TT7 with HCC as the lead to: 

'Produce and implement a maintenance plan and specification for highway operations setting out agreed standards within the National Park, taking into account sensitivity of its protected landscapes and habitats.'

Apparently this did not happen, and the NFALC Coordinator forwarded the attached letter. 
4.       
Safer New Forest Partnership
The Chairman asked Nikki Swift to introduce Paul Markham, the new Chief Inspector for the New Forest District. Nikki said they had been working closely with one another.

Paul spoke of the increase in police funding which has allowed for 4 new constables and one Police Community Support Officer to be employed for the district. He encouraged all crime to be reported (per sheet attached) as he has daily and weekly tasking meetings and the data feeds into those. He mentioned that this crime data has led to resources being moved to Ringwood to counter an increase in non-dwelling thefts there recently.

Nikki Swift (Community Safety Manager) and Sarah Jennings (Community Safety Officer) spoke about the community engagements held over the summer months to inform the Strategic Assessment 2019. These had proved successful. They also discussed the surveys sent to all Town & Parish Councils for their contribution to the assessment.
5. 
New Forest District Council

Barry Rickman had no update as newsletters are now sent to local councils and proposed Electoral Review was dealt with by separate meeting immediately before this meeting.
Andy Harding – HCC Assistant Highway Manager
1)  Road Maintenance.  When will HCC fulfil their promise in the existing partnership plan to develop a maintenance plan for roads in the New Forest (Action TT7)?  Will this be taken forward into the new partnership plan?  This has been a total failure to date.  Use of local hoggin is ineffective in many circumstances, and the promised test using crushed granite in Wood Green has come to nothing.  Our roads are literally falling apart at the edges. HCC are working to the draft plan but there are no miracle cures to the problem of edge damage. Anything substantial enough to allow overrunning would effectively widen the road and this will not be permitted.

2)  Traffic management.  What is happening with this?  Minstead and Lyndhurst PCs have been trying to get a meeting arranged to review existing traffic survey data on the Mill Lane/Blackwater Rd unofficial Lyndhurst bypass for over a year.  Traffic management across the area is going to become a much bigger issue as new housing developments are built out.  As major routes grind to a halt more and more traffic will be looking to use inappropriate and unsafe minor rural routes. This is low on the priority list for assessment compared to other more significant issues
3)  Major roadworks notifications.  What is the current state of these?  We do find them useful and the online system (one.network) can be difficult and time consuming. The information is in One network for HCC and utility work. It is suggested that a notification is set up to alert of all work in the area as appropriate within One.network. HCC does not have the resources to notify parishes of all work, although major HCC work is notified to the parish.
4)  Road signs following roadworks.  These get left behind and are a constant problem.  How do we find out who is responsible for each roadworks and get them to clear up?  Is there any system of penalty for the time wasted clearing up discarded signs? Left out signs should be reported on the HCC web site (if possible identify who was doing the work). HCC and utility contractors receive penalties for left signage etc.
Glenn Peacey – HCC Superfast Broadband Programme Manager
1)  Communications – is there any way to improve the level of communication regarding the current state of existing work to upgrade broadband infrastructure? 94% of New Forest district properties are now on “Fibre to Cabinet” broadband internet compared to 97% in the HCC area as a whole.
2)  Infrastructure installation issues.  Are there currently any issues regarding infrastructure installation in sensitive designated areas where progress is being held up?  If so, what can be done to resolve this? The current focus is on hard-to-access locations. New cabinets now live at Fawley, Hythe and Brockenhurst.
3)  Competition – is there any effective competition to Openreach on broadband infrastructure installation to rural locations in the Forest? If there is, how do we find out about it? GIGA scheme https://gigabitvoucher.culture.gov.uk/rural/ 
4)  What next for HCC involvement when the existing wave 2 rollout is complete? There will be a focus on rolling out more “Fibre to Premises” broadband across the Forest. 95% of the county can now access speeds of 24 megabits + per sec.  
6.        
New Forest National Park
Steve Avery (New Forest NPA) gave a general update and encouraged submissions of good property development within the park to be nominated for their annual Building Design awards. The development needs to have taken place over the past three years. 
The New Forest Building Design Awards recognise the best new developments in the National Park, with new buildings, larger developments and extensions eligible for an award. This year a new category of best green building has been introduced to mark the 70th anniversary of National Parks which Government is celebrating with a nationwide Year of Green Action.

Now in its fifth year, the Awards have previously recognised everything from a new-build housing scheme in Lyndhurst; to Brockenhurst College’s STEM (science, technology, engineering and maths) building; a traditional thatched cottage in Woodgreen and Lepe Country Park’s new visitor centre and cafe. 
Nominations can be made by anyone living in or visiting the New Forest National Park and must be for a high standard design that has been completed in the last three years. People are welcome to nominate their own buildings and awards will be given in the following categories:

· Best residential scheme (household extensions, new dwellings, conversions to residential)

· Best non-residential scheme (industrial units, boat sheds, outbuildings not in residential use)

· Best conservation project (extensions to a Listed Building, restoration of a Listed Building, repair of a Building at Risk)

· Best green building – showcasing sustainable construction and materials
Nominations are open until 31 December 2019. 
Steve also referred to the Partnership Plan review that is underway. The original National Park Management Plan was updated in 2015 and has been published as the Partnership Plan for the New Forest National Park. It includes new priority actions for the period 2015 – 2020 to help deliver the two National Park purposes and duty.

Work has begun to progress the next iteration of the Partnership Plan before the current Plan expires in 2020. The review will be guided by a revised vision and agreed set of objectives which will be discussed and refined by partners. 

The Partnership Plan review is a timely opportunity to address and interpret several new initiatives that have emerged since the current Plan was published, in particular the Government’s ‘Landscapes Review’ (Glover Report) and 25 Environment Plan, work on the Green Halo Partnership, Recreation Management Strategy and other initiatives.

The New Forest National Park Local Plan 2016–2036 was formally adopted on 29 August 2019. This followed 4 years of public consultation and evidence gathering, as well as a 14-month independent examination by the two Government-appointed Planning Inspectors. All statutory and other consultees have been notified of the adoption of the Local Plan and hard copies will be available soon and is available on the NFNPA website.
In regard to better managing recreational areas, including 130 car parks, actions are progressing, including research/coordination between local planning authorities; dealing with illegal recreation-related activities (eg. pop-up campsites); reducing harmful verge parking; managing events and organised activities; enabling health and wellbeing benefits.
Land Use Consultants will be helping us to progress how much car parking should be provided, set within a wider spatial plan for recreation facilities. The overall aim will be to protect wildlife and the working Forest and provide a better experience for people.
7. 
Website Accessibility Guidelines
The Chairman referred to Appendix 1.

New Website accessibility guidelines recently came into force. Basically, if you create a new public sector website on or after 23 September 2018, then you need to meet accessibility standards and should have published an accessibility statement by 23 September 2019; then review and update it regularly. The Chairman referred to the Government Guidelines. (See attached article from this month’s SLCC Clerk magazine)
[Please note: From the same magazine, the winner of SLCC New Clerk of the Year award is Steve Postlethwaite, Clerk to Fawley Parish Council. Congratulations!]

8.
Climate Change
The Chairman referred to Appendix 2.

This is becoming something of a hot topic, with many councils declaring a Climate Emergency, seeking zero carbon emissions by 2030, or is it 2050? A brief introduction focussed on the Local Government Association’s workbook for councillors which contains many good suggestions for implementing policies, and it was mentioned that the New Forest Zero Carbon Alliance, had a meeting in Brockenhurst Village Hall on the evening of the 8th November to consider the matter further.
9.
Countryside Access

The Chairman referred to Appendix 3.

From cyclists demanding a reform of England’s rights of way, to mobility scooter users wishing to access SINCs, plus Quad-Bike owners already riding across common land. The question posed is what’s your council’s policy and what’s the law say? This seems to be becoming a wide-spread problem for local councils. Bransgore asked that it be an agenda item at the next meeting in the New Year.
10.
Any Other Business

The following dates for NFALC meetings next year were confirmed, noting they are always held at ATC on Thursdays from 7.00pm as follows:



16 January
 23 April
 16 July
 22 October 

Next Meeting

The next meeting of the New Forest Association of Local Councils will be held on Thursday 16 January 2020 at 7.00pm in the Council Chamber, Appletree Court, Lyndhurst SO43 7PA. 
There being no further business to discuss, the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and closed the Meeting at 8.30 pm.            
Chairman
Date
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